

Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation

Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: The Case of Foreign Direct Investment

APEC Policy Support Unit October 2009 Prepared by: Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation Policy Support Unit Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation Secretariat 35 Heng Mui Keng Terrace Tel: (65) 6891-9500 Fax: (65) 6891-9690 Email: psu@apec.org Website: www.apec.org

APEC#209-SE-01.9



This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 Singapore License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/sg/.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of the APEC Secretariat or APEC member economies. We are grateful to Philip Gaetjens, Director of PSE, for his valuable comments. We also thank Tammy L. Hredzak, Hao Jing and Bernadine Zhang Yuhua for their excellent research assistance.

Hyun-Hoon LEE, Policy Support Unit, APEC Secretariat, 35 Heng Mui Keng Terrace, Singapore 119616. Email: lhh@apec.org, Phone: +65-9827-2991, Fax: +65-6891-9419.

Ramkishen S. RAJAN, School of Public Policy, George Mason University, MSN 3B1, 3401 N. Fairfax Drive, Arlington, VA 22201, USA. Email: rrajan1@gmu.edu, Phone: +1-703-993-3700, Fax: +1-708-851-4233

### FOREWORD

APEC's formation in 1989 was not only a bridge for greater integration of the economies on either shore of the Pacific, but also a far-sighted and brave New World initiative bringing together industrialised and developing economies with a commitment to free and open trade and investment in the Asia – Pacific.

As it has matured and evolved, and indeed enjoyed the benefits of its successes in reducing regional tariff barriers, APEC has broadened its agenda to involve other issues that also contribute to better trade and investment linkages in a low tariff environment; for example, trade and investment facilitation and structural reform. The overall focus however has remained on greater regional economic integration and the benefits that increased trade and investment can contribute.

This is one of the two reports prepared by the PSU under a project entitled "Investigation of the Cross-border Investment linkages within APEC Economies and identifying Policy Implications". Professor Lee Hyun Hoon of the PSU was the principal researcher and author of this report which analyses bilateral foreign direct investment (FDI) linkages, while the other report (Lee and Huh, 2009) deals with portfolio investment and bank lending among APEC economies.

These two reports on cross-border investment linkages complement the PSU's first Research Report (Lee and Huh, 2009), entitled Trade Creation in the APEC Region: Measurement of the Magnitude of and Changes in Intra-regional Trade since APEC's Inception. The reports empirically confirm that APEC economies trade more with other APEC economies than with non-APEC economies and have stronger investment linkages between members compared to non-members.

Since its inception in 1989, APEC has striven to achieve the goals of "free and open trade and investment" in the APEC region. These three reports are prepared, noting that 2009 is the 20th anniversary of APEC and 2010 is the target year of the Bogor Goals for industrialised member economies.

The establishment of the PSU was a decision of APEC Leaders' in 2007 and the Unit commenced operation in August 2008. Its role is to provide analytical and evaluation capacity and assist in coordinating related economic and technical cooperation for the development and implementation of APEC's agenda. Its broad mandate is to provide a policy and research capability to assist in implementing APEC's regional economic integration agenda. It is currently focusing on behind-the-border (structural) economic reforms and trade and investment policy reforms, particularly in the area of facilitation.

Philip Gaetjens Director APEC Policy Support Unit iv Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

For the past decade, expansion of cross-border financial asset transactions has been very dramatic. Specifically, between 2001 and 2007, the values of inward holdings of foreign direct investment (FDI) stocks, equities, long-term bonds, and bank claims in the APEC region increased by 12.8 percent, 23.3 percent, 16.3 percent, and 15.5 percent per annum, respectively, while APEC's goods exports and GDP grew by 13.8 percent and 7.1 percent per annum, respectively. Thus, the growth rate of inward FDI stocks in the APEC region is the smallest of financial assets and exports, but is greater than APEC's regional GDP. The faster expansion of international financial transactions generally is also a global phenomenon, not just a phenomenon of the APEC region.

Conventional theoretical models have predicted that international capital movement helps the economic growth of the destination and source economies alike, as it finances domestic investment in the destination economies while it helps maximize the efficient use of capital in the source economies. In particular, FDI can be a vehicle for technological progress in the destination economies through the use and dissemination of advanced production techniques.

Since its inception in 1989, APEC has striven to achieve the goals of "free and open trade and investment" in the APEC region. In particular, APEC's investment liberalization and facilitation efforts have contributed to cross-border investment between APEC economies. However, there has been little effort to examine the underlying nature, structure, and determinants of such financial linkages between member economies.

Against this background, this report aims to establish an understanding of the degree and structure of bilateral FDI linkages among APEC economies for which suitable data is available for analysis.

The main findings for FDI can be summarized as follows:

First, the data for the decade 1998-2007 indicates that around 40 percent of FDI inflows to APEC members have come from within the region and there is evidence that this share was rising until 2004, after which there has been somewhat of a decline. About 55 to 60 percent of APEC's FDI outflows have been channelled to member economies, and this share, while high, appears to have been quite steady over the last decade. Clearly some of these flows are overstated as they involve recycling or round-tripping of funds (especially between China and Hong Kong, China. Against this, trans-shipping from offshore financial centers has not been included, implying an underestimation of flows.

Second, apart from China-Hong Kong, China; Canada-United States bilateral flows tend to dominate intra-APEC flows. These two sets of bilateral flows constitute above 40 percent of intra-APEC FDI flows. The United States; Canada; Japan; and Hong Kong, China are together responsible for 85 percent of intra-APEC outflows, while the United

States; Canada; China; and Mexico constitute 75 percent of intra-APEC FDI inflows. This heavy concentration of FDI flows within APEC is a relatively under-appreciated fact.

Third, an augmented gravity model for FDI inflows and outflows fits the data well. The baseline regression model is able to capture over 70 percent of the variations in existing intra-APEC FDI flows. Larger economies generally receive greater volumes of FDI. Possessing a common official language is positively associated with increased FDI inflows. Financial openess in the source economy seems to promote outward FDI. This emphasizes the need for greater capital account deregulation, though this should be done in a manner than does not make the economy vulnerable to financial crises.

Fourth, APEC member economies tend to enjoy more FDI flows with economies located geographically closer and with those sharing a common language. Distance and language are proxies for information asymmetries, and hence efforts to share more information among APEC member economies are expected to strengthen the investment linkages in the APEC region. While relatively little can be done about physical distance (beyond improving transportation channels), APEC economic policymakers can facilitate intraregional investment flows by investing in superior telecommunications capabilities and other trade and investment facilitations measures to boost cross-border informational flows so as to reduce transactions costs.

Fifth, there is some evidence that the APEC member economies engage more intensively with each other in terms of FDI flows than what one might expect based on the general determinants of FDI flows. However, this conclusion does not hold once we incorporate bilateral exports, suggesting that the reason for the more intensive FDI engagement with APEC was largely due to significant trade links between the member economies. More exports tend to promote bilateral FDI flows. This points to the complementary nature of FDI and trade in the APEC region.

Sixth, there is evidence that APEC members excluding the United States undertake more bilateral FDI flows than might be explained by other factors even after accounting for bilateral trade flows. In other words, non-US APEC member economies tend to undertake relatively more FDI investments into other regional economies while also receiving a disproportionately high share of FDI from the region as well. This suggests the existence of a high degree of de facto integration among APEC members. This said, as noted above, since FDI within APEC is still heavily concentrated within certain economies, there is significant potential for enhancing intra-APEC flows by focusing on member economies which have relatively under-developed cross-border links.

Seventh, economies with lower political risk appear to attract more FDI inflows. Thus, individual and regional efforts to improve institutional quality of member economies are expected to contribute to increasing intra-regional FDI flows in the region. Other aspects such as more stable political systems, improvements in socioeconomic conditions, reduction in corruption and enhancement of law and order are all important objectives in and of themselves and will obviously contribute to greater FDI flows. In this aspect, APEC's Investment Facilitation Action Plan (IFAP) to create and sustain the most

conducive climate to attract investment by maximizing the effectiveness and efficiency of administration is very important.

viii Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

FO	DREWORD	iii
EX	ECUTIVE SUMMARY	v
LIS	ST OF TABLES	xi
	ST OF FIGURES	
1.	INTRODUCTION	1
2.	DATA CAVEATS	
3.	SIZE AND EXTENT OF INTRA-APEC FDI FLOWS	9
	A. AGGREGATE INFLOWS TO AND OUTFLOWS FROM APEC	9
	B. INTRAREGIONAL APEC FDI FLOWS: AGGREGATE SHARES	12
	C. INTRAREGIONAL APEC FDI FLOWS: INDIVIDUAL ECONOMY SHARES	16
4.	DETERMINANTS OF FDI FLOWS: MODEL AND DATA	21
	A. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	
	A. BENCHMARK MODEL	
	C. EXTENDED MODEL – EFFECTS OF APEC MEMBERSHIP	22
	D. EXTENDED MODEL – EFFECTS OF COUNTRY RISK	23
	E. DATA AND METHODOLOGY	
5.	EMPIRICAL RESULTS	25
	A. RESULTS FOR BASELINE MODEL	25
	B. RESULTS FOR EXTENDED MODEL: EFFECTS OF APEC MEMBERSHIP	26
	C. EXTENDED MODEL: EFFECTS OF COUNTRY RISK	28
	D. ROBUSTNESS CHECKS	30
6.	POLICY IMPLICATIONS	33
RE	FERENCES	37
AP	PENDIX - Data Sources	39

x Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. 1 Comparison of Inward Financial Asset Trade and Exports of Goods	2
Table 3. 1 FDI Inflows and Outflows of APEC Economies	
Table 3. 2 Intra-Regional Share of FDI Flows in the World	
Table 3. 3 Top 15 Bilateral FDI Flows in the APEC Region (Average 1998-20)	07) 19
Table 5. 1 Gravity Models on the Determinants of Bilateral FDI Flows	
Table 5. 2 Gravity Models on the Determinants of Bilateral FDI Flows: Impact	of Country
Risk	

xii Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 3. 1 Shares of FDI Inflows into APEC Economies vis-à-vis World Inflows	
(Three-Year Moving Average)1	1
Figure 3. 2 Shares of FDI Outflows from APEC Economies vis-à-vis World Outflows	
(Three-Year Moving Average)1	2
Figure 3. 3 Intra-Regional Shares of FDI Inflows to APEC Economies (Three-Year	
Moving Averages)1	
Figure 3. 4 Intra-Regional Shares of FDI Outflows from APEC Economies (Three-Year	
Moving Average) 1	3
Figure 3.5. a Share of Leading APEC Hosts of Intra-Regional FDI Inflows (Average of 1998-2007)	
Figure 3.5. b Share of Leading APEC Hosts of Intra-Regional FDI Inflows (Three-Year	
Moving Average)	5
Figure 3.6. a Share of Leading APEC Sources of Intra-Regional FDI Outflows (Average of 1998-2007)	
Figure 3.6. b Share of Leading APEC Sources of Intra-Regional FDI Outflows	
(Three-Year Moving Average)1	6

xiv Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

## **1. INTRODUCTION**

This is one of the two reports prepared under a project entitled "Investigation of the Cross-border Investment Linkages within APEC Economies and Identifying Policy Implications". This report deals with bilateral foreign direct investment (FDI) linkages among APEC economies, while the other report (Lee and Huh, 2009) deals with portfolio investment and bank lending.

APEC is a group of twenty one economies located in the Asia-Pacific region. With 2.7 billion people, APEC as a whole accounted for 40 percent of the world population of 6.6 billion people in 2007. The combined GDP of APEC was US\$ 29.0 trillion in 2007, which accounted for over 53 percent of world GDP of US\$ 54.6 trillion.

One of the important stylized facts concerning APEC is that its member economies are very dynamic in terms of economic growth. Between 1989 and 2007, the per capita GDPs of sixteen member economies grew faster than the world average (4.4 percent) and as a whole GDP per capita for APEC grew more quickly than for the world. The GDPs of thirteen APEC member economies also grew faster than the world average (5.9 percent) during the period. Specifically, the GDPs of Viet Nam and China grew at the exceptional rates of 14.2 percent and 13.2 percent per annum, respectively. Chile; Singapore; Peru; Malaysia; Mexico; Indonesia; and Korea also recorded very high growth rates ranging from 10.2 percent to 8.3 percent.

Trade expansion has been more dramatic. Between 1989 and 2007, among 21 APEC member economies, thirteen (fourteen if Russia is included) APEC economies enjoyed faster expansion of their exports than the world average growth rate of 8.9 percent. APEC's total exports increased from US\$ 1.2 trillion to US\$ 6.2 trillion, recording an annual average growth rate of 9.5 percent, which is larger than the world average growth rate.<sup>1</sup>

As seen in Table 1.1, expansion of cross-border financial asset transactions<sup>2</sup> has also been very dramatic. Specifically, between 2001 and 2007, the values of inward holdings of foreign direct investment (FDI) stocks, equities, long-term bonds, and bank claims in the APEC region increased by 12.8 percent, 23.3 percent, 16.3 percent, and 15.5 percent per annum, respectively, while APEC's exports and GDP grew by 13.8 percent and 7.1 percent per annum, respectively. The growth rate of inward FDI stocks is smaller than that for equities, bonds, bank claims, or exports, but has grown faster than GDP. The faster expansion of international financial transactions is also a global phenomenon, not just a phenomenon of the APEC region.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For more discussions on trade in the APEC region, readers are referred to Lee and Hur (2009), another APEC PSU report, entitled "Trade Creation in the APEC Region: Measurement of the Magnitude of and Changes in Intra-regional Trade since APEC's Inception".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Readers should be cautioned that because of the data (un)availability, the total values of different types of investments are calculated with different numbers of economies. See notes in the Table.

Table 1. 1 Comparison of Inward Financial Asset Trade and Exports of Goods						
	2001 (billion USD)	2007 (billion USD)	2001-2007 (annualize growth, %)			
Gross Domestic Product						
World	31,742	54,584	9.5			
APEC	19,192	29,019	7.1			
APEC (simple average)			12.1			
Goods Export						
World	6,142	13,838	14.5			
APEC	2,859	6,226	13.8			
APEC (simple average)			15.4			
Foreign Direct Investment						
World	6,164	15,211	16.2			
APEC	2,942	6,073	12.8			
APEC (simple average)			14.9			
Equities						
World	5,200	17,772	22.7			
APEC	1,831	6,445	23.3			
APEC (simple average)			33.4			
Long-term Bonds						
World	6,426	19,190	20.0			
APEC	2,271	5,630	16.3			
APEC (simple average)	,	,	19.8			
Bank Loans						
World	11,500	34,217	19.9			
APEC	4,705	11,176	15.5			
APEC (simple average)	,	,	19.3			

Notes: Under each item, "APEC" includes all the 21 member economies, and "World" includes all the economies in the world. As for their partners, equity and debt investors are 75 economies in the world; Bank loan lenders are 30 economies; Goods are exported to all the economies in the world; GDP for Brunei is not available in 2007, however, it would not affect the aggregated figure much; Regional growth rates are weighted average, unless stated as "simple average".

Source: International Monetary Fund, *Coordinated portfolio Investment Survey (CPIS) Database*; *Bank for International Settlements (BIS) Database*; International Monetary Fund, *Direction of Trade Statistics Database;* United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), *Foreign Direct Investment Statistics Database.* 

Conventional theoretical models have predicted that international capital movement helps the economic growth of the destination and source economies alike, as it finances domestic investment in the destination economies while it helps maximize the efficient use of capital in the source economies.<sup>3</sup> In particular, FDI can be a vehicle for technological progress in the destination economies through the use and dissemination of advanced production techniques.

Since its inception in 1989, APEC has striven to achieve the goals of "free and open trade

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Of course, as can be seen in the recent global financial crisis of 2007-2009 and East Asian financial crisis of 1997-1998, a reckless management of finance can fuel over-investment and a consumption boom in which a sudden loss of confidence by investors can result in a financial crisis and hence an economic downturn.

and investment" in the APEC region. In particular, APEC's investment liberalization and facilitation efforts have contributed to cross-border investment between APEC economies. However, there has been little effort to examine the underlying nature, structure, and determinants of such financial linkages between member economies.<sup>4</sup> Gaining a better understanding of these features of the linkages of financial markets in the APEC region will assist in identifying priorities for the post-APEC Investment Facilitation Action Plan (IFAP), and more broadly for future APEC agendas for regional economic integration (REI) and the goals of free and open trade and investment (FOTI).

Against this background, this report aims to establish a firm understanding of the structure and determinants of bilateral FDI investment linkages among APEC economies. More specifically, this study aims to

- a) Establish an understanding of the degree and structure of bilateral FDI linkages among APEC economies.
- b) Analyze the factors that have an impact on the bilateral FDI flows.
- c) Assess whether APEC members enjoy greater FDI flows among themselves than with non-members.
- d) Draw policy implications and issues for further analysis within the context of identifying priorities for APEC's forward agendas to further strengthen regional economic integration.

Specifically, this paper investigates trends and patterns of foreign direct investment (FDI) flows to and from APEC economies using bilateral FDI flows for the period 1998-2007 for which consistent data are available. It then goes on to analyze determinants of intra-APEC FDI flows. Unlike trade flows, there has been little to no detailed examination of FDI flows between APEC economies at the bilateral level, especially with regard to developing member economies. The handful of papers that have examined FDI to selected Asian economies using bilateral data only consider FDI from OECD economies as the source since they use data from the OECD.<sup>5</sup> In contrast, the focus of this report is on intraregional FDI flows among both industrialised as well as developing APEC economies, thus making the coverage far more extensive and informative compared to other such studies. It is important to keep in mind that this study includes bilateral flows to and from many developing APEC economies including China, making its findings novel and potentially important.

The remainder of the report is organized as follows. After outlining some data issues in Section 2, Section 3 discusses in some detail patterns and trends in intra-APEC FDI flows using bilateral net FDI flows over the period 1998 to 2007. Section 4 employs an augmented gravity model framework to examine the main economic determinants of intra-APEC FDI flows. Regression results are reported in Section 5. The final section offers a few policy implications and concluding remarks. An important caveat is in order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Recent research on APEC investment linkages has been carried out by Li and Qiu (2009), but this study focuses only on M&A-type FDI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> A selective list of recent papers that use bilateral FDI data from OECD but are not specifically limited to Asia are Bénassy-Quéré, Coupet and Mayer (2007), Daude and Stein (2004), Head and Ries (2008), Loungani, Mody and Razin (2002), Razin, Rubinstein and Sadka (2003), and Stein and Daude (2007).

The aim of this report is not to compare determinants of intra-APEC FDI flows with extra-regional flows. Rather, the specific focus of this report is on documenting the extent of intra-APEC FDI and exploring its determinants. We are also interested in ascertaining whether APEC members invest more intensively intraregionally than extraregionally. To the best of our knowledge, these issues have not been explored previously due to lack of data

### 2. DATA CAVEATS

Before proceeding with the analysis it is worth outlining some data issues and including a few words on the official definition of FDI and data sources to be used (Hattari and Rajan, 2009a). The most common definition of FDI is based on the OECD Benchmark Definition of FDI (3rd Edition, 1996) and IMF Balance of Payments Manual (5th Edition, 1993). According to this definition, FDI generally bears two broad characteristics. First, as a matter of convention, FDI involves a 10 percent threshold value of ownership.<sup>6</sup> Second, FDI consists of both the initial transaction that creates (or liquidates) investments as well as subsequent transactions between the direct investor and the direct investment enterprises aimed at maintaining, expanding or reducing investments. More specifically, FDI is defined as consisting of three broad aspects, viz. new foreign equity flows (which is the foreign investor's purchases of shares in an enterprise in a foreign economy), intra-company debt transactions (which refer to short-term or long-term borrowing and lending of funds including debt securities and trade credits between the parent company and its affiliates), and reinvested earnings (which comprises the investor's share of earnings not distributed as dividends by affiliates or remitted to the source economy, but rather reinvested in the destination economy). New equity flows could either take the form of M&A of existing local enterprises or Greenfield investments.

For developing economies, the two most comprehensive databases on FDI inflows and outflows are the IMF-BoP Manual and UNCTAD (see Duce, 2003 for a comparison of the two sources). Neither source divides FDI into M&A versus Greenfield investments.<sup>7</sup> UNCTAD in conjunction with the Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU)'s World Investment Services database by far has the most complete FDI database (millions of US dollars). Unlike the IMF-BOP data, the UNCTAD-EIU data is based on bilateral FDI flows -- both inflows and outflows. The data are on a net basis (capital transactions credits less debits between direct investors and their foreign affiliates) and are mainly sourced from national authorities (central banks or statistical office).

Our time period is for the decade 1998 and 2007. Of the twenty one APEC members, sixteen economies are included in our sample: Australia; Canada; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; New Zealand; the Philippines; Russia; Singapore; Thailand; the United States; and Viet Nam. For reasons of data availability or lack thereof, we exclude Chinese Taipei; Brunei Darussalam; Chile; Papua New Guinea; and Peru. Some data caveats should be noted.

First, one could analyze FDI data on either stocks (i.e. International Investment Positions) or flows (i.e. financial account transactions) data. While much empirical analysis to date has been undertaken using the former, changes in stocks could arise either because of net

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This said, the 10 percent threshold is not always adhered to by all economies systematically. For a detailed overview of the FDI definitions and coverage in selected developing and developed economies, see IMF (2003). Also see Duce (2003). UNCTAD (2007) discusses data issues pertaining to FDI inflows to China.

 $<sup>^{7}</sup>$  See UNCTAD (2006, pp.15-21) for a discussion of Greenfield versus M&As. Cross-border M&As in the past three years have been experiencing a surge.

new flows or because of valuation changes and other adjustments (such write-offs, reclassifications etc). To abstract from these valuation and other changes we consider only data on flows of outward FDI (net decreases in assets or when a foreign economy invests in the economy in question) and inward FDI (net increases in liabilities or when the source economy invests abroad). In any event, we only have flows data available on a consistent time-series basis for many of the developing economies under consideration.

Second, bilateral flows data especially for developing economies are not very reliable or complete pre 1997. It is also noted that unlike other types of capital flows, FDI flows have been fairly durable during the financial crisis, and therefore inclusion of the Asian crisis period (1997-98) ought not to change the analyses. In any case, we use moving averages to understand trends in section 3.

Third, where possible and necessary we counter-checked some of the missing observations and outliers with national and OECD sources.<sup>8</sup> In this regard the most complete dataset we have available to us is for the sub-period 2000-05 which is what we use when we consider the empirical determinants of intra-APEC FDI flows in Section 4.

Fourth, since there are many more gaps in the outflows data compared to the inflows data, we use primarily the latter. Thus, for instance, if we are interested in Korea's flows to Singapore, rather than using Korea's outflows data to Singapore we use Singapore's inflows data from Korea.

Fifth, the FDI data from UNCTAD or other sources cannot be divided into Greeenfield versus Mergers and Acquisitions (M&As). The macroeconomic consequences of these types of FDI flows can vary significantly. M&A data, which tracks the actual ownership of purchases and sales (as opposed to flow of funds), are maintained by several private commercial entities such as the Bloomberg, Capital IQ, Dealogic, Thomson Financial, Zephyr, etc., (unlike the data on FDI flows, which is compiled by the national sources). However, not all M&A data are necessarily FDI as conventionally defined. Apart from the fact that the purchase must meet the 10 percent threshold (else it is defined as portfolio flows), the UNCTAD (2005) makes the following important point:

(C)ross-border M&A transactions do not necessarily result in international capital flows across borders...Furthermore, M&As undertaken through the exchange of shares add additional difficulties to the compilation of these transactions in BOP statistics.... Although M&As involve the purchase of existing assets and companies, the accounting books of the target company will remain unchanged (if no additional capital is provided to the target company) as there is only a change of ownership (p.12).

In addition to this, there are three other major differences between the FDI data and M&A data. First, while FDI data are presented on a net basis (i.e. includes disinvestments or reverse investments), the M&A data are presented on a gross basis. Second, M&A data

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> This was most notable in the case of Canada for which there were many missing observations in the EIU-UNCTAD database. Given Canada's significance as a source and destination of FDI in APEC we followed up on national and OECD sources for which stock data on Canada was available and converted the data to flows.

refer to the total deal value as at the date of completion despite the possibility that the deal value may be paid out over a number of years. Three, while FDI includes reinvested earnings and inter-company debt, the M&A data only captures the new/initial transaction. All these differences preclude a direct comparison from being made between overall FDI and M&A, and it is also the reason one cannot simply subtract available M&A figures from total FDI numbers to ascertain the extent of Greenfield FDI activity. An interesting area for future research would be to examine cross-border M&A data separately for the APEC region.<sup>9</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See Hattari and Rajan (2009b) for an initial evaluation of cross-border M&As in selected Asian economies. This paper uses only cross-border M&As meeting the ten percent threshold. Li and Qiu (2009) also look at M&A in APEC but do not appear to be sensitive to this threshold. In addition the paper incorrectly takes the difference between total FDI flows and M&As and assumes the difference is Greenfield investments.

8 Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

9

# **3. SIZE AND EXTENT OF INTRA-APEC FDI FLOWS**

#### A. AGGREGATE INFLOWS TO AND OUTFLOWS FROM APEC

The FDI inflows to and outflows from the APEC member economies between 1998 and 2007 are shown in Table 3.1. As is evident, the APEC economies as a cluster are significant both as a destination and source of FDI. It is worth noting that on average over the ten year period under consideration the relative share of FDI inflows into APEC vis-à-vis the world stood at almost 40 percent. Similarly the relative share of FDI outflows from APEC vis-à-vis the world was over 30 percent. APEC's FDI inflows have more than doubled over the ten year period under consideration. Specifically, FDI inflows into APEC have grown from about US\$ 310 billion in 1998 to over US\$ 670 billion in 1998 to over US\$ 640 billion in 2007.

However it is important to note that there appears to be considerable heterogeneity within the APEC economies both in terms of the share and magnitude of FDI inflows and outflows. If one looks at the average shares of inflows to all the individual economies in APEC taken in our sample, there is clear dominance by the advanced industrialized economies like the United States and Canada as well as China and Hong Kong, China. These economies represent over 75 percent of the total average inflows into APEC. It is interesting to observe that with regard to the shares of FDI outflows from APEC, again it is almost the same set of economies that emerge as the dominant source economies, with only one notable exception. Japan finds its way to the top four replacing China. These four economies, namely the United States; Canada; Japan; and Hong Kong, China represent nearly 85 percent of global FDI outflows from APEC.

While it is undeniable that APEC as a grouping assumes an important role as both a destination and source of FDI inflows and outflows vis-à-vis the world, one needs to take a closer look at the trends in shares over the years to get a better idea of their dynamics. Given that flows data can be lumpy (as noted, stock data are not available) we compute three-year moving averages of the shares of APEC's FDI inflows and outflows vis-à-vis the world.

	World as Source					World as Destination				
	1998	2007	Average (1998-2007)		1998 2007		Average (1998-2007)			
	(million	(million	(million	% Share in	n % Share in	(million	(million	(million	% Share ir	% Share in
	USD)	USD)	USD)	APEC	the World	USD)	USD)	USD)	APEC	the World
Australia	6,004	22,266	10,532	2.68	1.04	3,346	24,209	6,640	2.05	0.67
Canada	22,803	108,655	36,958	9.39	3.65	34,350	53,818	34,790	10.74	3.49
China	45,463	83,521	56,889	14.45	5.62	2,634	22,469	7,897	2.44	0.79
Hong Kong, China	14,765	59,899	32,095	8.15	3.17	16,985	53,187	30,109	9.29	3.02
Indonesia	-207	6,928	1,233	0.31	0.12	44	4,790	1,475	0.46	0.15
Japan	3,192	22,549	7,270	1.85	0.72	24,152	73,549	37,841	11.68	3.79
Korea	5,072	2,628	5,939	1.51	0.59	4,740	15,276	5,476	1.69	0.55
Malaysia	2,714	8,403	3,967	1.01	0.39	863	10,989	2,992	0.92	0.30
Mexico	12,656	24,686	20,129	5.11	1.99	1,363	8,256	3,510	1.08	0.35
New Zealand	1,826	2,768	2,349	0.60	0.23	401	2,840	390	0.12	0.04
Philippines	1,752	2,928	1,586	0.40	0.16	160	3,442	496	0.15	0.05
Russia	2,761	52,475	13,615	3.46	1.34	1,270	45,652	11,780	3.64	1.18
Singapore	7,314	24,137	15,750	4.00	1.56	2,165	12,300	8,336	2.57	0.84
Thailand	7,492	9,575	6,306	1.60	0.62	132	1,756	505	0.16	0.05
United States	174,439	232,865	176,947	44.95	17.48	131,004	313,787	171,792	53.01	17.21
Viet Nam	1,700	6,739	2,115	0.54	0.21		150	100	0.03	0.01
APEC	309,747	671,023	393,681	100.00	38.89	223,608	646,469	324,057	100.00	32.47
World	705,544	1,833,324	1,012,364			688,629	1,996,514	998,044		

Notes: ... denotes data not available; average outflow of Viet Nam is average flow between 2005-2007 because of data availibility. Source: UNCTAD FDI/TNC and EIU World Investment Services Databases.

Figure 3.1 reveals that the average share of FDI inflows into APEC economies vis-à-vis the world decreased somewhat over the last decade from about 42 percent in 1998-2000 to 35 percent in 2005-07. However, it is important to note that this pattern is not uniform across all the years as we see spurts in inflows in 2004-05. On average, APEC members have constituted 40 percent of total global inflows over the decade under consideration. In the case of outflows, as apparent from Figure 3.2, the average share of FDI outflows from APEC vis-à-vis the world has been increasing over the years until 2002-04, peaking at 45 percent, after which it has been declining steadily, reaching 27 percent by 2005-08, the same level as a decade ago. On average, APEC members have constituted 30-35 percent of total global outflows.<sup>10</sup>





<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> How much of these outflows were to other APEC members versus non-members? This issue is examined later in Section 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Sources for all Figures 2.1 to 2.5: based on data from UNCTAD FDI/TNC and EIU World Investment Services Databases.



Figure 3. 2 Shares of FDI Outflows from APEC Economies vis-à-vis World Outflows (Three-Year Moving Average)

### **B. INTRAREGIONAL APEC FDI FLOWS: AGGREGATE SHARES**

Having considered broad economy aggregate outflows and inflows to and from APEC, we analyze the bilateral FDI flows between the APEC economies. This exercise is far from straightforward. UNCTAD data on inflows and outflows do not match exactly (also see UNCTAD, 2006, Chapter 3 and Hattari and Rajan, 2009a). The FDI outflows data from source economies are incomplete for many economies. While some source economies have relatively complete data on outflows, others either have incomplete data or no data at all. Different reporting practices of FDI data create bilateral discrepancies between FDI flows reported by source and destination economies, and the differences can be quite large. For example, data on FDI flows to China as reported by the Chinese authorities and by the investing economies' authorities differ by roughly US\$ 30 billion in 2000, US\$ 8 billion in 2001, and US\$ 2 billion in 2002 (Hattari and Rajan, 2009a). Faced with these concerns we draw inferences on FDI flows by examining FDI inflow data reported in the destination economies as they are more complete and are available relatively for all economies under consideration. In other words, we focus on the sources of inflows rather than destination of outflows. To keep the analysis manageable we compute the three year moving averages starting from 1998-2000 until 2005-07, rather than on an annual basis.<sup>12</sup>

Figure 3.3 expresses the shares of intra-regional inflows in three year moving averages as noted earlier. The intra-regional shares have grown from an average share of about 30 percent in 1998-2000 to 40 percent in 2005-07, peaking at over 53 percent in the early 2000s before falling back to 40 percent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> It is instructive to note that the top destinations of FDI using data based on FDI inflows data in the destination economy and FDI outflows data from the source economy have stayed roughly the same during the period under consideration.



The three-year moving averages have been computed for the FDI outflows in Figure 3.4. In the case of FDI outflows, the average intra-APEC share over the decade of 1998 and 2007 has hovered around 55 to 60 percent. The share of intra-APEC outflows that stood at about 55 percent in 1998-2000 peaked at 64 percent in 2002-04 and settled at about 56 percent in 2005-07.



Figure 3. 4 Intra-Regional Shares of FDI Outflows from APEC Economies (Three-Year Moving Average)

Focusing a bit deeper on the intra-APEC shares of both FDI inflows and outflows, we find that there are broadly five to six economies which clearly emerge as the largest

sources and destinations of intraregional FDI. Figures 3.5a and 3.5b show the leading APEC destinations of intraregional FDI inflows during the period of 1998-2007. During the decade of 1998-2007, on an average, as figure 3.5a shows, China (27 percent) and the United States (25 percent) together hosted over half of the total intra-APEC inflows. The other significant destinations in the APEC grouping are Canada (13 percent); Mexico (10 percent); Hong Kong, China (9 percent); and Australia (5 percent). Considering the shares over the years, as reflected by the three-year moving averages in figure 3.5b, Australia has experienced a marked decline as a destination of FDI inflows from within the APEC post 2003-05 where we can see negative values (which indicate that Australia saw significant disinvestments during that period). Mexico too has experienced declines in the shares since 2001-03).<sup>13</sup>



Figure 3.5. a Share of Leading APEC Hosts of Intra-Regional FDI Inflows (Average of 1998-2007)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> A closer look at the raw data reveals that Australia's sudden decline was due to a heavy outflow to the United States in 2005. Mexico's sharp decline in intra-APEC inflows was a combination of huge FDI outflows to Japan during the year 2004 and a simultaneous increase in inflows from Spain (non-APEC). These affected the averages significantly.



15



Figure 3.5. b Share of Leading APEC Hosts of Intra-Regional FDI Inflows (Three-Year Moving Average)

Figures 3.6a and 3.6b show the leading APEC source economies of intraregional FDI outflows. During the decade of 1998-07, as can be inferred from figure 3.6a, the United States continues to remain the single-most important source for foreign investments in the APEC region, with its contribution being one-third of intra-APEC outflows. The other key sources of outflows have been Japan; Hong Kong, China; and Canada (all with shares between 15 and 18 percent). The comparison over the years shows very little variation in the shares of most economies with the exception of Japan. Japan's share as a source of intraregional outflows almost doubled from about 15 percent during 1998-2000 to about 26 percent during 2005-07 (as shown in figure 3.6b).<sup>14</sup> It is also interesting to note that China's share also increased from below 6 percent during 1998-2000 to over 7 percent during 2005-07. To understand where these outflows have been targeted we need to focus on individual economy shares.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> This appears largely because of a significant increase in outflows to the United States in the second sub-period.



Figure 3.6. a Share of Leading APEC Sources of Intra-Regional FDI Outflows (Average of 1998-2007)

Figure 3.6. b Share of Leading APEC Sources of Intra-Regional FDI Outflows (Three-Year Moving Average)



### C. INTRAREGIONAL APEC FDI FLOWS: INDIVIDUAL ECONOMY SHARES

Since aggregate regional shares could hide significant economy variations between economies we also examine data on intra-APEC flows for individual APEC economies. Some interesting patterns emerge from looking at Table 3.2 that shows the shares of intraregional FDI inflows into individual APEC economies.

With regard to FDI inflows, five economies, viz. Thailand; the Philippines; China; Canada; and Mexico, stand out from the rest of the APEC economies with exceptionally

high shares of intraregional inflows compared to other APEC members. Specifically, while the intra-APEC shares of inflows (period average) exceed about 75 percent or more for Thailand and the Philippines, it stands at about 60 percent or more for the other three economies. The lowest share is in the case of the United States and Singapore, where only 25 percent of inflows into these economies are from other APEC member economies.<sup>15</sup>

	Inflows to the Economy			Outflows from the Economy			
	Average Average Average		Average	Average	Average		
	1998-2002	2003-2007	1998-2007	1998-2002	2003-2007	1998-2007	
Australia	40.3	45.0	42.2	79.9	66.4	73.9	
Canada	64.3	60.4	62.2	74.4	61.9	68.1	
China	68.5	65.0	66.7	97.5	93.8	95.6	
Hong Kong, China	45.8	47.1	46.4	96.8	88.8	92.8	
Indonesia	72.3	68.0	42.3	76.5	93.3	84.9	
Japan	40.5	35.4	37.9	72.2	77.3	74.8	
Korea	50.8	61.9	55.7	95.7	85.9	90.3	
Malaysia	52.3	48.7	50.1	96.9	95.0	96.0	
Mexico	68.6	52.3	60.5				
New Zealand	45.6	65.5	50.0	93.6	93.0	93.3	
Philippines	73.1	77.5	75.3	98.5	98.4	98.4	
Russia	33.7	30.9	32.3				
Singapore	21.9	27.5	24.7	87.2	93.5	90.3	
Thailand	73.5	78.1	76.2	88.2	94.1	90.2	
United States	16.0	33.0	24.5				
Viet Nam	44.1	42.2	42.9				
APEC							
(simple average)	50.7	52.4	49.4	88.1	86.8	87.4	

Table 3. 2 Intra-Regional Share of FDI Flows in the World

Source: UNCTAD FDI/TNC and EIU World Investment Services Databases.

Closer examination of the data reveals that the extremely high shares of intra-regional FDI inflows into some APEC economies like Mexico and Canada have primarily been because of inflows from the giant North American neighbour, the United States. The average inflows from the United States over the period of ten years under consideration have been consistently above 95 percent for Canada and 90 percent for Mexico. Similarly, if one looks at China, the numbers reveal that about 50 percent of inflows into the economy over the last decade from within the APEC region actually come from Hong Kong, China. -- Part of this is no doubt related to round-tripping (Hattari and Rajan, 2009a).<sup>16</sup> New Zealand's inflows are predominantly concentrated from its large neighbor, Australia (about 75 percent on an average). Inflows into the Philippines from within APEC have been dominated by Japan and the United States which together comprise about 80 percent of the total inflows from APEC into the economy. Japan and Singapore have been the main investors into Thailand with the two comprising a near 80 percent share in the total inflows to Thailand from the region on the whole.

The individual intra-regional FDI outflow shares of most of the member economies (with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The Netherlands, Germany and the UK are the major non-APEC sources of FDI to Singapore.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Japan; Singapore; and the United States being the other notable sources of FDI inflows into China.

the notable exception of the United States) have been quite high as well. For instance, the average shares of intra-regional outflows from China; Hong Kong, China; Korea; Malaysia; New Zealand; the Philippines; Singapore; and Thailand have been consistently above 90 percent over the ten year period.

For other economies like Australia; Japan; and Canada, nearly 70 percent of their outflows flow to member APEC economies. However, in many cases the flows are not spread evenly but are rather concentrated in specific members. To illustrate this point, let us just consider a few examples. Canada, for instance, directs nearly 60 percent of its outflows towards the United States. Thus, these two North American economies which dominate intra-APEC flows as discussed in Section 3.2 above are largely interacting predominantly with one another. Hong Kong, China and China are the other obvious examples. While nearly 60 percent of China's outflows are directed towards Hong Kong, China; over 50 percent of Hong Kong, China's outflows are targeted towards China. Australia is another case where nearly 95 percent of its FDI outflows are directed towards New Zealand. Thus, while intra-APEC flows are significant, in many cases the flows are concentrated between a few economy pairs rather than being evenly spread out across all members.

The foregoing trends seem to suggest that the intra-APEC flows are dominated by a few economies; they tend to be quite concentrated. In order to counter check this point, we compile the top 15 bilateral FDI flows between 1998 and 2007 and compute their share in the aggregate intra-APEC flows.<sup>17</sup> As shown in Table 3.3, it is apparent that the United States; Canada; China; Hong Kong, China; and Japan prominently figure as the leading sources and destinations for bilateral FDI flows within APEC. Hong Kong, China's flows to the China (and vice versa) and the flows from the United States to Canada (and vice versa) are among the top five intra-APEC bilateral FDI flows, together constituting over two-fifths of total intra-APEC flows between 1998 and 2007. Apart from these, Japan's flows to the United States (8 percent); flows from the United States to Mexico (7 percent); and Japan's flows to China (about 4 percent) are the other significant intra-APEC flows. These six sets of bilateral flows made up over half of intra-APEC FDI flows for the period under consideration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The results are largely consistent for individual years as well.

Table 5. 5 Top 15 Bilateral FDI Flows III the APEC Region (Average 1998-2007)						
Donor/Source	Host/Destination	FDI flows (million USD)	% of total intra- APEC flows			
Hong Kong, China	China	21,150.5	13.4			
Unites States	Canada	20,137.6	12.8			
Canada	United States	19,871.9	12.6			
Japan	United States	12,051.4	7.7			
Unites States	Mexico	11,638.8	7.4			
China	Hong Kong, China	8,216.1	5.2			
Japan	China	5,710.1	3.6			
Unites States	China	4,785.5	3.0			
Korea	China	4,119.9	2.6			
Australia	United States	3,798.7	2.4			
Unites States	Russia	3,703.8	2.4			
Singapore	China	2,726.4	1.7			
Japan	Thailand	2,230.6	1.4			
Unites States	Hong Kong, China	2,192.1	1.4			
Unites States	Singapore	1,939.8	1.2			
Unites States		1,939.8	1.2			

 Table 3. 3 Top 15 Bilateral FDI Flows in the APEC Region (Average 1998-2007)

Source: UNCTAD FDI/TNC and EIU World Investment Services Databases.

Two important data caveats should be kept in mind in the case of FDI flows. First, the FDI data are based on flow of funds as opposed to economy of ownership. Why does this matter? Apart from concerns about round-tripping (China-Hong Kong, China most notably but other instances as well), there are significant concerns about trans-shipping. The above intra-APEC data excludes offshore financial centers (OFCs) such as the British Virgin Islands (BVI); Bermuda; Cayman Islands; Mauritius; and Western Samoa as sources of FDI. Insofar as at least some part of inflows from the OFCs involve FDI that originated from other APEC economies and the inflows are not destined back to the originating economy (i.e. trans-shipping as opposed to round-tripping), we may be undercounting the size of intra-APEC FDI flows.<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> For instance, the BVI has consistently been the second largest source of FDI into China, surpassed only by Hong Kong, China; with the Cayman Islands and Western Samoa also being among the top 10 investors in recent years.

20 Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

### 4. DETERMINANTS OF FDI FLOWS: MODEL AND DATA

This section undertakes an empirical investigation of some of the possible determinants of FDI flows to and from the APEC economies for the period 2000-2005. We use this sub-period as the data are most complete for these years.

### A. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

Our aim is to develop a relatively parsimonious model that includes specific bilateral variables as well as selected destination economy policy variables. In view of this we follow the basic gravity-type framework which argues that market size and distance are important determinants in the choice of the location of source economies for direct investments. The theoretical basis for the gravity model of FDI has been proposed by Head and Ries (2008). A competing model is the capital-knowledge model of multinational activity developed by Carr, Markusen, and Maskus (CMM) (2001), which is arguably more appropriate if one uses FDI stock data. In addition, some of the variables required to operationalize the CMM model are not easily available for smaller developing Asian economies. We therefore use an augmented gravity model based on Head and Ries (2008), which we discuss below.

### A. BENCHMARK MODEL

The basic specification of our estimated model is outlined below:

(4.1) logFDIijt = 
$$\alpha + \beta 1$$
GDPit +  $\beta 2$ logGDPjt +  $\beta 3$ Comlanij +  $\beta 4$ Contigij +  $\beta 5$ Colonyij  
+  $\beta 6$ Distanceij +  $\beta 7$ Xijt + ui + ut +  $\epsilon i$ jt

where:

FDIijt is the real FDI flows from source economy i to destination economy j in time t, GDPit is the real GDP of the source economy in time t,

GDPjt is the real GDP of the destination economy in time t,

Comlanij is a binary variable equal to 1 if the two economies share a common official language,

Contigij is a binary variable equal to 1 if the two economies share a common border, Colonyij is a binary variable equal to 1 if the two economies are former colonies,

Distanceij is the geographical distance between the destination and source economies,

Xijt is a vector of policy-related variables that may influence FDI flows (discussed below),

ui is source economy dummies,

ut is time/year dummies,

εijt is a nuisance term.

We assume the coefficients of the real GDP of the source and destination economies to both be positive as they proxy for important masses in gravity models. A destination economy that has a large market often tends to attract more FDI. The coefficient of the source economy size could either be negative or positive. While large real GDP indicates greater aggregate income and/or more companies, and therefore higher ability to invest abroad, small real GDP in the source implies limited market size and consequent desire by companies to expand their operations overseas in order to gain market share. The signs for common language, common border and common culture ought all to be positive, while the sign for distance from the source to the destination economy should be negative, as greater distance between economies makes a foreign operation more difficult and expensive to supervise and might therefore discourage FDI.<sup>19</sup>

We augment our baseline gravity model with measures of financial and trade openness of the source and destination economies, the broad hypotheses being that the more open the economies the greater the extent of cross-border FDI flows in general. We use measures of international capital markets and trade restrictions from the Economic Freedom of the World published by the Fraser Institute.<sup>20</sup> Higher index placement indicates more liberal trade and financial regimes. We also include a bilateral FTA as it is commonly believed that FTA tends to stimulate FDI flows (for instance, see Yeyati, Stein and Daude, 2002). We examine this linkage by including dummies for operational bilateral trade agreements between the destination and source. We also hypothesize that the change in the real exchange rate should have a negative sign as a real exchange rate depreciation of the destination economy should raise FDI flows from the source economy (due to the wealth effects). However, there are other channels that could lead to ambiguity of the signage (Cushman, 1985).

 $(4.2) \log FDIijt = \alpha + \beta 1 \log GDPit + \beta 2 \log GDPjt \\ + \beta 3 Comlanij + \beta 4 Contigij + \beta 5 Colonyij + \beta 6 Distanceij \\ + \beta 7 Finlibit + \beta 8 Finlibjt + \beta 9 FTAij + \beta 10 RER ijt + ui + ut + \varepsilon ijt$ 

where, in addition to equation (4.1) above:

Finlibit is financial liberalization in the source economy,

Finlibjt is financial liberalization in the destination economy,

FTAij is an effective bilateral trade agreement (FTA) between destination and source economy,

RERijt is the bilateral real exchange rate of the source economy with respect to the destination economy,

Equation (4.2) is our baseline model (Model 1).

## C. EXTENDED MODEL – EFFECTS OF APEC MEMBERSHIP

We are also interested in ascertaining if and whether APEC members tend to invest more intensively intraregionally than extraregionally and, conversely, whether APEC economies receive more investments from other APEC members compared to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> However, if the foreign firm is looking to service the destination economy's market, a longer distance also makes exporting from source economies more expensive and might therefore make local production more desirable and encourage investment. This argument is not unlike the tariff-jumping one.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See http://www.freetheworld.com/.
extra-regional investments. To this end we include an intra-APEC dummy as well as an intra-Euro dummy (Model 2).<sup>21</sup>

(4.3) logFDIijt =  $\alpha + \beta 1 \log$ GDPit +  $\beta 2 \log$ GDPjt +  $\beta 3$ Comlanij +  $\beta 4$ Contigij +  $\beta 5$ Colonyij +  $\beta 6$ Distanceij +  $\beta 7$ Finlibit +  $\beta 8$ Finlibjt +  $\beta 9$ FTAij +  $\beta 10$ RER ijt +  $\beta 11$ APECjt + $\beta 12$ EUROjt + ui + ut +  $\epsilon i$ jt

We then add a measure of trade (exports) given the close trade-FDI links. There may be issues of reverse causality between FDI and exports so we lagged exports by one period (Model 3).<sup>22</sup>

Finally, given the prominence of the United States in intra-APEC flows we replaced the APEC dummy with APEC-no US dummy (Model 4).

#### D. EXTENDED MODEL – EFFECTS OF COUNTRY RISK

Many researchers have stressed the importance of institutional variables in FDI flows in determining FDI flows.<sup>23</sup> In view of this we include a Country Risk Index for the destination economy -- broadly reflecting various political, economic and financial risks, including institutional quality (22 variables in total). This index is sourced from the International Country Risk Group (ICRG) database constructed by Political Risk Services (PRS).<sup>24</sup> It ranges from zero to one hundred. The higher the index the higher is the overall institutional quality and lower is the country risk.). We extend our benchmark model (4.3) by adding a country risk variable in the outward investment equation, as follows:

(4.5) logFDIijt = logFDIijt =  $\alpha$  +  $\beta$ 1logGDPit +  $\beta$ 2logGDPjt +  $\beta$ 3Comlanij +  $\beta$ 4Contigij +  $\beta$ 5Colonyij +  $\beta$ 6Distanceij +  $\beta$ 7Finlibit +  $\beta$ 8Finlibjt +  $\beta$ 9FTAij +  $\beta$ 10RER ijt +  $\beta$ 11APECjt + $\beta$ 12EUROjt +  $\beta$ 13Country riskjt + ui + ut +  $\epsilon$ ijt

In the regression analysis the composite country risk variable, Country\_risk, will be used in Equation (4.5) (Model 5). Specifically, Country\_riskjt is the country risk factor for economy j which is a combination of political, economic, and financial risks constructed by Political Risk Services (PRS) and published as the International Country Risk Guide (ICRG) rating. We then substitute the Country\_risk indicator with each of the three subcategories of risk will be used alternatively, noting that there is a significant

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> We also tried an EU dummy rather than the Euro dummy. Results were largely unaltered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> There are other ways of dealing with endogeneity of exports , but it is not clear that those change the results significantly in the case of FDI.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> For instance, see Anghel (2005), Bénassy-Quéré et al. (2007), and Daude and Stein (2004)
<sup>24</sup> http://www.prsgroup.com/

correlation between political, economic, and financial risk, respectively (Model 6, Model 7 and Model 8, respectively). Finally, we include the three subcategories of risk concurrently so as to assess what type of risk matters the most in cross-border investment (Model 9). For the sake of comparison, the original indices of economic risk and financial risk are multiplied by two, so that each of these three measures ranges from zero to one hundred.

### E. DATA AND METHODOLOGY

The data sources that are used are included in the Appendix. The FDI data are based on the UNCTAD FDI/TNC and EIU's World Investment Service databases in millions of US dollars. Following Hattari and Rajan (2009a), we deflate the FDI data by using the 1996 US consumer price index (CPI) for urban consumers. Data for real GDP and real GDP per capita are taken from the World Bank's World Development Indicators database. Data on distance, common official language and common border are all taken from the CEPII.<sup>25</sup> All trade data are based on the International Monetary Fund's (IMF) Direction of Trade and Statistics (DOTS) database (although the data are limited to merchandise trade). We also deflate our bilateral trade data using the 1996 US CPI for urban consumers. The country risk variable is from ICRG as mentioned and the trade and financial liberalization are from the Economic Freedom of the World (EFW) index published annually by the Fraser Institute. The real exchange rate is the bilateral exchange rate per unit of destination economy currency adjusted by relative consumer price indices.

Our sample is based on an unbalanced panel dataset consisting of 60 source economies and 60 destination economies between 2000–2005. Given the lumpiness in the data we use two-year averages rather than annual flows. The dataset contains a large number of missing variables for bilateral FDI (roughly one-third of the total observations) and 10 percent of disinvestment figures shown in the data as negative. Excluding missing and negative observations, our panel consists of over 3100 observations.

In all of our estimations, we deal with the issue of censored data using the Tobit model, a commonly used approach to dealing with censored data (for instance see Stein and Daude 2007; and Loungani, Mody, and Razin 2002). We follow di Giovanni (2005) by computing a Tobit model using the two-step procedure: first, a probit model is estimated based on whether a deal is observed to be conditional or not on the same right-hand variables as in equation (1), and the inverse Mills' ratio is constructed from the predicted values of the model. Second, a regression is run to estimate equation (1) including the inverse Mills ratio as a regressor.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> http://www.cepii.fr/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The standard errors are corrected for heteroskedasticity and we use an estimated parameter of an exogenous variable (the inverse Mills' ratio) in the second stage. See di Giovanni (2005) for details.

## 5. EMPIRICAL RESULTS

We start with the baseline gravity regression (Model 1). We then include the dummy interaction terms in order to differentiate between intra-APEC flows versus other flows (Model 2). After that we go on to add the bilateral export variable between the destination and source as discussed (Model 3). We then replace the APEC dummy with the APEC-no US dummy (Model 4). Finally, we examined the impact of various types of risks on FDI flows (Models 5 to 9).

#### A. RESULTS FOR BASELINE MODEL

Table 5.1 summarizes the results. Our baseline model (Model 1) fits the data well, with goodness-of-fit of over 0.7. It suggests that larger economies receive greater volumes of FDI and this result is statistically significant. Specifically, it suggests that a 10 percent increase in GDP of destination economy will increase FDI flows to the economy by about 17 percent. On the other hand, the coefficient of the source economy, while positive, is statistically insignificant. This result is not completely unexpected, as major source economies such as the United States; Japan; and China, and smaller source economies such as Hong Kong, China; and Singapore are both major sources of FDI to the region. Greater distance between the destination and source economy appears to hinder bilateral FDI and this result is strongly significant, with the distance elasticity at about -1.2.

Possessing a common official language is positively associated with increased FDI inflows, and this result is economically and statistically significant. That is, any economy pair sharing the same official language enjoys more than twice (i.e. 107% more) the FDI flows between themselves than with other economies.<sup>27</sup> Sharing a common border does not seem to have a significant impact on bilateral FDI flows. A former colony appears to attract more FDI inflows, suggesting history matters. Real currency appreciation in the destination economy does not appear have any statistical or economic significance. Greater trade liberalization in the source and destination does not appear to have much impact on FDI flows.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> It is calculated as  $107\% = (\exp(0.731)-1)*100$ .

Table 5. 1 Gravity Models on the Determinants of Bilateral FDI Flows								
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)				
ln(Real GDP)_s	0.712	0.717*	0.388	0.393				
	(0.434)	(0.428)	(0.423)	(0.420)				
In(Real GDP)_d	1.711***	1.707***	1.244***	1.249***				
· · · ·	(0.436)	(0.431)	(0.447)	(0.445)				
In(Distance)	-1.236***	-1.158***	-0.723***	-0.674***				
	(0.057)	(0.060)	(0.068)	(0.069)				
Contiguity	-0.146	-0.066	-0.439***	-0.376***				
	(0.139)	(0.139)	(0.132)	(0.133)				
Colony	1.199***	1.185***	1.145***	1.135***				
	(0.152)	(0.152)	(0.157)	(0.157)				
Common Language	0.731***	0.737***	0.502***	0.517***				
	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.118)	(0.118)				
In(Real Exchange Rate)	-0.142	-0.139	-0.123	-0.120				
	(0.303)	(0.300)	(0.306)	(0.305)				
FTA	0.209**	0.157	-0.098	-0.112				
	(0.104)	(0.110)	(0.114)	(0.112)				
Financial Openness_s	0.168***	0.171***	0.148***	0.150***				
	(0.058)	(0.058)	(0.057)	(0.057)				
Financial Openness_d	0.047	0.051	0.021	0.023				
	(0.050)	(0.049)	(0.050)	(0.050)				
Intra EURO Dummy		-0.271*	-0.125	-0.129				
		(0.141)	(0.137)	(0.137)				
Intra APEC Dummy		0.601***	0.173					
		(0.157)	(0.166)					
In(Lag Exports)			0.633***	0.633***				
,			(0.049)	(0.048)				
Intra APEC exc. US				0.486***				
				(0.172)				
# OBS	3346	3346	3141	3141				
$R^2$	0.72	0.72	0.74	0.74				

Table 5. 1 Gravity Models on the Determinants of Bilateral FDI Flows	
--	--

Notes: 1. Year and source dummies, inverse Mills' ratio, and constant not shown for brevity; 2. Shown in parentheses are the t-statistics; 3. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote one, five, and ten percent level of significance, respectively, for a two-tailed test.

An operational FTA has a positive and statistically significant impact on bilateral FDI flows. Financial liberalization in the source economy appears to promote outward FDI, though somewhat surprisingly, financial liberalization in the destination economy appears to have no discernible impact on FDI inflows.

#### **B. RESULTS FOR EXTENDED MODEL: EFFECTS OF APEC MEMBERSHIP**

We go on to add the intra-APEC and intra-Euro dummies (Model 2). The results remain consistent with the baseline regression with the exception of the bilateral FTA dummy which loses statistical significance while the source economy market size becoming weakly statistically significant. Somewhat paradoxically the Euro effect is negative and weakly statistically significant.<sup>28</sup>

More interestingly, the intra-APEC dummy is strongly positive and statistically significant, suggesting that the APEC region is closely interlinked in terms of FDI flows. Specifically, the coefficient of 0.601 on the APEC membership dummy illustrates that the APEC members enjoy 82 percent (or 1.8 times) more FDI flows among themselves than with non-APEC member economies. In a complementary project report of the APEC Policy Support Unit, Lee and Hur (2009) report that the estimated coefficient for APEC membership in the equation for total exports of goods is 1.02, suggesting that on average an APEC member economies than to non-APEC member economies, while the effect of APEC membership on total imports is 0.62, implying that on average an APEC economy imports 86 percent (1.9 times) more from other APEC member economies, compared to imports from non-APEC member economies. Thus, the APEC membership effect on FDI flows is smaller than that on total exports but similar to that on total imports.

We next added lagged bilateral export (in logs) (Model 3). This variable is strongly statistically and economically significant, suggesting that more exports tend to promote bilateral FDI flows. This points to the complementary nature of FDI and trade in APEC. This could be because FDI is export-oriented, or greater exports increase familiarity with an economy, hence stimulating FDI inflows as well. The inclusion of lagged export also causes some changes in the other coefficients. First, perhaps, most importantly, the intra-APEC dummy now becomes economically and statistically insignificant, suggesting that the reason for the more intensive FDI engagement within APEC was largely due to significant trade links between the member economies.

This finding is in parallel with the findings of a related report for portfolio investment and bank lending by the APEC Policy Support Unit. Lee and Huh (2009) find that inclusion of the bilateral goods trade intensity variable in the gravity model reduces the size of the coefficient for the APEC membership dummy. Thus, we have strong evidence that that the cross-border capital movement, in terms of FDI, portfolio investment and bank lending, is largely due to strong linkages of intra-regional trade in the region. This implies that the financial market in the APEC region as a whole is not as fully integrated as the goods market, even though the continuing expansion of intra-regional trade in goods in the region.

Second, the distance elasticity declines somewhat (from 1.2 to 0.7 in absolute terms) but remains strongly significant, suggesting that more bilateral exports may facilitate FDI by reducing the informational barriers that could otherwise hinder cross-border investments. Third, the elasticity of the destination economy size (GDP) declines (from 1.7 to 1.2) but

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> This result is robust even if we replace the dummy with one that include the entire EU.

remains significant, suggesting that intra-APEC FDI flows may be somewhat more export-oriented rather than aimed at the domestic market. Fourth, the contiguity dummy becomes statistically significant but is negative in signage. The other results go through as before.

When we exclude the US from the intra-APEC dummy it now becomes statistically and economically significant, implying the APEC members excluding the United States undertake more bilateral FDI flows than might be explained by other factors even after accounting for bilateral trade flows. Other results remain unchanged from Model 4.

#### C. EXTENDED MODEL: EFFECTS OF COUNTRY RISK

Our aim in this section is to ascertain if the destination country risk impact FDI flows and why (i.e. what kind of risks). The results are summarized in Table 5.2.

Table 5. 2 Gravity Mou	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)
In(Real GDP)_s	0.680	0.746*	0.698	0.654	0.707
	(0.426)	(0.429)	(0.428)	(0.427)	(0.430)
	(0.120)	(0.120)	(0.120)	(0.127)	(0.100)
ln(Real GDP)_d	1.560***	1.572***	1.707***	1.610***	1.465***
	(0.445)	(0.442)	(0.432)	(0.439)	(0.450)
Ln(Distance)	-1.159***	-1.159***	-1.158**	-1.158**	-1.160***
	(0.060)	(0.059)	(0.060)	(0.060)	(0.060)
Contiguity	-0.064	-0.066	-0.065	-0.064	-0.065
contiguity	(0.139)	(0.139)	(0.140)	(0.139)	(0.139)
	(01100)	(0.100)	(01110)	(01.00)	(01100)
Colony	1.189***	1.189***	1.185***	1.187***	1.192***
	(0.152)	(0.152)	(0.152)	(0.152)	(0.152)
Common Longuago	0.737***	0.737***	0.738***	0.737***	0.736***
Common Language	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)
	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)	(0.114)
In(Real Exchange Rate)	-0.075	-0.150	-0.116	-0.060	-0.098
	(0.298)	(0.300)	(0.299)	(0.302	(0.302)
		0 / F /			0.450
FTA	0.156	0.154	0.157	0.1579	0.156
	(0.110)	(0.110)	(0.110)	(0.110)	(0.110)
Einen ist Onennen e	0 1 70***	0 1 7 0 * * *	0 1 70***	0 4 70***	0 4 70***
Financial Openness_s	0.179*** (0.058)	0.176*** (0.058)	0.173*** (0.058)	0.176***	0.179*** (0.057)
	(0.000)	(0.050)	(0.050)	(0.057)	(0.007)
Financial Openness_d	0.004	0.010	0.042	0.041	0.009
' _	(0.056)	(0.055)	(0.053)	(0.050)	(0.056)
Intra EURO Dummy	-0.270*	-0.270*	-0.271*	-0.270*	-0.269*
	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.141)	(0.141)
Intra APEC Dummy	0.602***	0.603***	0.601***	0.600***	0.602***
initia i i i co banning	(0.157)	(0.157)	(0.157)	(0.157)	(0.157)
		( )	( )	( )	( )
Country_Risk_d	0.045**				
	(0.020)				
		0.000++			0.000**
Political_Rrisk_d		0.032**			0.033**
		(0.014)			(0.015)
Economic_Risk_d			0.009		-0.010
Economic_Hisk_u			(0.014)		(0.017)
			(0.017)		(0.017)
Financial_Risk_d				0.022	0.023
				(0.014)	(0.015)
# 0.00	0040	00.40	00.10	0040	0040
# OBS	3346	3346	3346	3346	3346
R <sup>2</sup>	0.72	0.72	0.72	0.72	0.72

Table 5. 2 Gravity Models on the Determinants of Bilateral FDI Flows: Impact of Country Risk

Notes: 1. Year and source dummies, inverse Mills' ratio, and constant not shown for brevity; 2. Shown in parentheses are the t-statistics; 3. \*\*\*, \*\*, and \* denote one, five, and ten percent level of significance, respectively, for a two-tailed test.

We start by first including the overall composite country risk rating for the destination (Model 5). This variable is economically and statistically significant with the correct, i.e. positive sign (higher index value means lower risk). Specifically, we find that the coefficient on the composite country risk index is 0.045 and significant at the 5 percent

level. This estimate implies that a 10-point reduction in the country risk index of a destination economy is associated with a 4.5 percent increase in FDI flows to the economy. All other variables remained intact. So clearly destination country risk rating matter. But what kind of risks matter -- political, economic or financial?

To investigate this we replaced the composite index with the individual components (first political risk, then economic risk, then financial risk (Models 6, 7 and 8, respectively). The political risk (Pol\_risk) rating aims to assess the political stability of the economies. It is comprised of the following 12 components: government stability, socioeconomic conditions, investment profile, internal conflict, external conflict, corruption, military in politics, religious tensions, law and order, ethnic tensions, democratic tensions, democratic accountability and bureaucracy quality. As is apparent, the political risk index is statistically and economically significant. That is, the coefficient on the political risk index is 0.032 and significant at the 5 percent level. This estimate implies that a 10-point reduction in the political risk index of a destination economy is associated with a 3.2 percent increase in FDI flows to the economy.

We then replaced the political risk index with the economic risk (Econ\_risk) rating to assess an economy's current economic strengths and weakness. It comprises the following five components: per capita GDP, real GDP growth, annual inflation rate, budget balance as a percentage of GDP, and current account as a percentage of GDP. As is clear from Table 5.1, this index is statistically insignificant.

We also replaced the economic risk rating with financial rating (Fin\_risk) which aims to provide a means of assessing an economy's ability to pay its way. It comprises the following five components: foreign debt as a percentage of GDP, foreign debt services as a percentage of exports and goods and services, current account as a percentage of exports of goods and services, net international liquidity as months of import cover, exchange rate stability. Once again the index was statistically insignificant.

The foregoing suggests that the most important dimension of country risk is political risk which includes law and order and institutional quality. As a counter-check we included all three risk components simultaneously. Only the political risk rating is statistically significant, reinforcing the above conclusion.<sup>29</sup>

### **D. ROBUSTNESS CHECKS**

We undertook a number of robustness checks starting with the baseline model noted above. $^{30}$ 

First, we used three-year averages instead of two-year averages and found that the results are not materially different.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> However inclusion of all three sub-components simultaneously should be treated with a degree of caution in view of the high degree of correlations between them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Since the results are highly robust and similar to the baseline model, for parsimony we did not list the regression results here.

Second, given the importance of the China-Hong Kong, China bilateral FDI flows, and the likelihood that a large part of that may be round-tripping, we re-estimated the regression by including a China-Hong Kong, China dummy. This dummy was statistically and economically insignificant and has no impact on other estimated coefficients.

Third, we also replaced the trade liberalization measure with trade-to-GDP ratios and the financial liberalization measure with another popular measure of de jure openness, viz. the Chinn-Ito index (see Ito and Chinn, 2007).<sup>31</sup> The results remained unchanged.

Fourth, we removed the FTA variables since it was statistically and economically significant. The results again remained unchanged.

Therefore, overall the results are robust.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> We normalized the Chinn-Ito index from 0 to 100. Other measures of financial / capital account openness do not change results much. The Chinn-Ito index has become the preferred measure of financial openness in much of the literature

32 Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

## 6. POLICY IMPLICATIONS

This study has been one of the first to examine trends and patterns of bilateral FDI flows with APEC economies, including developing ones. Most other studies have either just focused on aggregate flows, or only examined bilateral flows involving the more industrialised APEC economies. This study considers both developing and industrialised APEC members making it far more comprehensive in coverage.

The data indicates that around 40 percent of FDI inflows to APEC members have come from within the region and there is evidence that this share has been rising over the last decade. About 60 percent of APEC's FDI outflows have been channelled to member economies, and this share, while high, appears to have been quite steady over the last decade.

Clearly some of these flows are overstated as they involve recycling or round-tripping of funds (especially between China and Hong Kong, China). Against this, trans-shipping from offshore financial centers have not been included, implying some underestimation of flows. Apart from China-Hong Kong, China; Canada-United States bilateral flows tend to dominate intra-APEC flows. These two sets of bilateral flows constitute above 40 percent of intra-APEC FDI flows. The United States; Canada; Japan; and Hong Kong, China are together responsible for 75 percent of intra-APEC outflows, while the United States; Canada; China; and Mexico constitute 75 percent of intra-APEC FDI inflows. This heavy concentration of FDI flows within APEC is a relatively under-appreciated fact. This suggests that there is significant potential for enhancing intra-APEC flows by focusing on member economies which have relatively under-developed cross-border links. But how?

Distance and the commonality of language seem to be strongly associated with bilateral FDI flows. Distance and language are proxies for information asymmetries, and hence efforts to share more information among APEC member economies are expected to strengthen the investment linkages in the APEC region. While relatively little can be done about physical distance (beyond improving transportation channels), APEC economic policymakers can facilitate intraregional investment flows by investing in superior telecommunications capabilities and other trade and investment facilitations measures to boost cross-border informational flows so as to reduce transactions costs.

This study found that FDI flows are greater between economies which enjoy greater trade integration. Thus, greater bilateral trade in the APEC region may help encourage future FDI flows in the region. This complementarity between trade and FDI may either be reflective of the vertical segmentation of production and trade in APEC (especially within East Asia), or that exports tend to be the initial mode of entry into a foreign market followed by greater FDI. In other words, greater exports bring with it more information and understanding about local markets after which the market is serviced via FDI. Regardless of the exact reasons for the complementarily between trade and FDI, steps to

enhance intra-regional trade among APEC members ought also to help facilitate the cross-border FDI flows as well.

Lastly, the paper found that economies with lower country risk appear to attract more FDI inflows. Particularly, our results suggest that the most important component of this risk pertains to political risk (as opposed to financial or economic risks). The link between political risk and cross-border capital movement deserves special attention, as such a link may be seen as one particular channel through which institutions are able to promote productivity growth (Acemoglu et al., 2005; Bénassy-Quéré et al., 2007). Indeed, good governance infrastructure exerts a positive influence on economic growth through the promotion of investment (domestic and foreign alike), while institutional underdevelopment is a key explanatory factor for the lack of foreign financing in the developing economies.

Individual and regional efforts to improve institutional quality of member economies are expected to contribute to increasing intra-regional FDI flows in the region. Other aspects such as more stable political systems, improvements in socioeconomic conditions, reduction in corruption and enhancement of law and order are all important objectives in and of themselves and will obviously contribute to greater FDI flows. APEC-wide action plans and capacity-building programs could be useful in some instances to member economies, helping to contribute to enhanced intraregional economic ties.

APEC has in place several Action Plans and capacity building programs which seek to improve the institutional settings in economies. They include actions which can be chosen by economies to most suitably reflect their particular circumstances. The APEC-OECD Integrated Checklist on Regulatory Reform, the Investment Action Plan and elements of the Leaders' Agenda to Implement Structural Reform are all relevant to suggesting economies implement sound institutional settings that underpin investment. This research shows that benefits are likely to accrue if economies implement them.

### A. SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER STUDY

There are many ways to take this study forward, some of which are considered below.

First, the analysis here suggests quite a strong degree of complementarity between trade and FDI within APEC. At least part of this is related to the high level of vertical specialization that occurs in the region, especially within East Asia. That is, due in large part to FDI, the production of manufactured goods has been fragmented across the region and this, in turn, has generated a huge expansion of intraregional trade in parts and components. Thus, international product fragmentation is an important feature of the deepening interdependence in East Asia and more broadly in the entire APEC region.<sup>32</sup> Therefore, more in-depth analysis is needed to understand the FDI-trade linkages and the phenomenon of product fragmentation within the APEC region and what role policy could play to further enhance these trade and investment links.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> See Kimura and Ando (2005) and Kimura (2008) for overall explanations of the production/ distribution networks in East Asia.

Second, most analysis of FDI fails to differentiate between Greenfield and Mergers and Acquisitions (M&As). The latter are likely more affected by financial variables such as stock market capitalization, liquidity etc and their macroeconomic and development consequences could be quite different from Greenfield investments. While data limitations prevent a breakdown of the FDI data into the two sub-components, one could separately study M&A data using other data sources such as Thomson Financial, Bloomberg, Dealogic and such. Analysis of M&A data which is based on economy of ownership rather than flow of funds also overcome the problems of transhipping and round tripping that is pervasive in most capital flows data.

36 Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Foreign Direct Investment

### REFERENCES

Acemoglu, D. and S. Johnson, and J. A. Robinson (2005), "Institutions as the Fundamental Cause of Long-run Growth?' in P. Aghion and S. Durlauf eds., The Handbook of Economic Growth, North-Holland.

Anghel, B. (2005), "Do Institutions Affect Foreign Direct Investment?" Mimeo, Universidad Autónoma de Barcelona (October).

Bénassy-Quéré, A., M. Coupet and T. Mayer (2007), "Institutional Determinants of Foreign Direct Investment", The World Economy, 30: 764-782.

Carr, D.L., J.R. Markusen and K.E. Maskus (2001), "Estimating the Knowledge-Capital Model of Multinational Enterprise", American Economic Review, 91: 693-708.

Cushman, D.O. (1985), "Real Exchange Rate Risk, Expectations, and the Level of Direct Investment", Review of Economics and Statistics, 67: 297-308.

Daude, C., and E. Stein (2004), "The Quality of Institutions and Foreign Direct Investment", Mimeo, University of Maryland (February).

di Giovanni, D.J. (2005), "What Drives Capital Flows? The Case of Cross-border Activity and Financial Deepening", Journal of International Economics, 65:127-149.

Duce, M. (2003), "Definitions of Foreign Direct Investment (FDI): A Methodological Note", Mimeo, Banco de Espana (July).

Hattari, R., and R.S. Rajan (2009a), "Understanding Bilateral FDI Flows in Developing Asia", Asia Pacific Economic Literature, forthcoming, Australia National University (ANU).

Hattari, R., and R.S. Rajan (2009b), "Cross-border Merger and Acquisitions (M&As) in Emerging Asia: The Role of Financial Factors", forthcoming, Hong Kong Institute for Monetary Research (HKIMR).

Head, K., and J. Ries (2008), "FDI as an Outcome of the Market for Corporate Control: Theory and Evidence", Journal of International Economics, 74: 2-20.

International Monetary Fund (1993), Balance of Payments Manual, 5th Edition, Washington, DC.

International Monetary Fund (2003), Foreign Direct Investment Trends and Statistics, Washington, DC.

Ito, H., and M. Chinn (2007), "A New Measure of Financial Openness", Mimeo, Portland

State University (May).

Kimura, F. (2008), "Corporate Activities and the Spatial Structure of Production/Distribution Networks in East Asia", in D. Hratsuka and Y. Uchida eds., Vertical Specialization and Economic Integration in East Asia, Institute of Developing Economies, Japan External Trade Organization, pp.29-44.

Kimura, F. and M. Ando (2005), "Two Dimensional Fragmentation in East Asia: Conceptual Framework and Empirics", International Review of Economics and Finance (Special Issue on "Outsourcing and Fragmentation: Blessing or Threat" edited by H. Kierzkowski), 14: 317-48.

Lee, H.-H. and H.-S. Huh (2009), 'Cross-border Investment Linkages among APEC Economies: the Case of Portfolio Investment and Bank Lending', APEC Policy Support Unit.

Lee, H.-H., J. Hur (2009), 'Trade Creation in the APEC Region: Measurement of the Magnitude of and Changes in Intra-regional Trade since APEC's Inception', APEC Policy Support Unit.

Li, Z. and L. D. Qiu (2009), 'Cross-border Mergers and Acquisitions within APEC and Their Implications for Exports, Greenfield FDI, and GDP', Submitted by Hong Kong, China to APEC Conference on Capacity Building for Sharing Success Factors for Improvement for Investment Environment, 2009/SOM2/IEG-EC/SEM/006.

Loungani, P., A. Mody and A. Razin (2002), "The Global Disconnect: The Role of Transactional Distance and Scale Economies in Gravity Equations", Scottish Journal of Political Economy, 18: 526-543.

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Benchmark Definition of FDI, 3rd Edition, Paris.

Razin, A., Y. Rubinstein, and E. Sadka (2003), "Which Countries Export FDI, and How Much?", Working Paper No.10145, NBER.

Stein, Ernesto., and C. Daude (2007), "Longitude Matters: Time Zones and the Location of Foreign Direct Investment", Journal of International Economics, 71: 96-112.

UNCTAD (2005), World Investment Report 2005, UN: New York and Geneva.

UNCTAD (2006), World Investment Report 2006, UN: New York and Geneva.

UNCTAD (2007), World Investment Report 2007, UN: New York and Geneva.

Yeyati, E.L., E. Stein and C. Daude (2002), "The FTAA and the Location of FDI", Mimeo, Inter-American Development Bank (IADB) (December).

# **APPENDIX - Data Sources**

- Bilateral FDI Inflows in millions of US dollars: UNCTAD FDI/TNC database and the EIU's World Investment Service databases
- Consumer Price Index: International Financial Statistics, IMF (http://www.imf.org).
- Financial liberalization index: International Capital Market Controls from Economic Freedom of the World (EFW) (http://www.freetheworld.com/)
- Trade liberalization index: Regulatory trade barriers from Economic Freedom of the World (EFW) (http://www.freetheworld.com/)
- Bilateral Free Trade Agreements (FTAs) dummy: Compiled based on the date when trade agreement was effective from World Trade Organization (WTO) (http://www.wto.org/)
- Bilateral exports and imports: in millions of US dollars, from International Monetary Fund, Direction of Trade (http://www.imfstatistics.org/DOT/); Chinese Taipei Bureau of Foreign Trade (http://cus93.trade.gov.tw/ENGLISH/FSCE/)
- Population, GDP, per capita GDP: in millions of US dollars, from World Bank, World Development Indicators (http://publications.worldbank.org/WDI); Chinese Taipei Statistical Data Book (2008)
- Bilateral distance: weighted distances in km, which use city-level data to assess the geographic distribution of population inside each nation, from Centre d'Etudes Prospectives et d'Informations Internationales (CEPII)'s website (http://www.cepii.fr/anglaisgraph/bdd/distances.htm)
- Geography variables (Comlang, Contig, Colony): from Centre d'Etudes Prospectives et d'Informations Internationales (CEPII)'s website (http://www.cepii.fr/anglaisgraph/bdd/distances.htm)
- Real exchange rate (RER) is the bilateral nominal exchange rate of the course economy currency with respect to the destination economy currency adjusted for relative consumer prices. Data from the International Financial Statistics, IMF.
- Country risk: the variable Country\_risk is the composite index constructed by Political Risk Services (PRS), and published as the International Country Risk Guide (ICRG) rating which comprises 22 variables in three subcategories of risk – political risk (Pol\_risk), economic risk (Econ\_risk), and financial risk (Fin\_Risk) (http://www.prsgroup.com/).

- The political risk (Pol\_risk) rating aims to assess the political stability of the economies. It is comprised of the following 12 components: government stability, socioeconomic conditions, investment profile, internal conflict, external conflict, corruption, military in politics, religious tensions, law and order, ethnic tensions, democratic tensions, democratic accountability and bureaucracy quality.
- The economic risk (Econ\_risk) rating is to assess an economy's current economic strengths and weakness. It is comprised of the following five components: per capita GDP, real GDP growth, annual inflation rate, budget balance as a percentage of GDP, and current account as a percentage of GDP.
- The financial risk (Fin\_risk) rating aims to provide a means of assessing an economy's ability to pay its way. It is comprised of the following five components: foreign debt as a percentage of GDP, foreign debt services as a percentage of exports and goods and services, current account as a percentage of exports of goods and services, net international liquidity as months of import cover, exchange rate stability.